Est
THE MARTIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

SPECIAL MEETING

June 5, 2017
MINUTES

The Martin County Council convened in special session Monday, June 5, 2017, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Councilmen present were C. Richard Summers, Randy L. Wininger, Warren D. Albright, James A. Stiles, J. Keith Gibson and Councilwomen Barbara McFeater and M. Lynn Gee.  Also attending were Auditor January Roush, Commissioners Paul R. George and Dan J. Gregory, Stacy Brown, Extension Educator; Sheriff Travis Roush, Highway Superintendent Leo Padgett, Highway Clerk Terri Alcorn, Kathy Collins, Martin County Community Corrections; Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance; Bill Greene, Martin County Historical Society; Jon Haulk, Robin Haulk, Josh Hughett, Animal Control Officer and Courtney Hughett, Martin County Journal. 
President Summers called the meeting to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 6:00pm.
The minutes from the special meeting held May 1, 2017 were approved as submitted with a motion by Councilman Wininger and second by Councilwoman Gee.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Bill Green, Martin County Historical Society, updated the Council on the repair of the bell tower.   They received a grant from the Indiana Historical Society for $50,000, $20,000 from the membership drive and $30,000 in donations.  The cost to repair the bell tower is estimated to cost $145,000.  They will be about $25,000 short of being able to repair the bell tower before winter.  Greene requested the county’s help in salvaging the bell tower.  The Auditor will evaluate financial availability for the project.  

Sheriff Travis Roush came before the Council to discuss several issues.  The 911 infrastructure is in need of updating.  Martin County is 1 of 4 counties in the state who have not updated to the new technology.  Sheriff Roush has received 2 estimates to update the equipment ranging from $60,000-$120,000.  Funding is available in the 911 fund.  Auditor Roush will discuss with County Attorney Lett on taking bids for the project due to the amount of the estimates.  A discussion on 911 addressing followed.  Sheriff Roush addressed the Council concerning the hourly pay of the Animal Control Officer.  The Council set the hourly wage at $10.00 per hour back in December on the Salary & Wage Ordinance.  Sheriff Roush requested that the Officer be paid at Part-Time Deputy pay of $12.50 per hour with back pay.  The Animal Control Officer carries out the same functions as a Deputy but serves as a Special Deputy.  Councilman Stiles made a motion to approve the increase of the Animal Control Officer Part-Time pay to $12.50 per hour with back pay.  Councilman Wininger made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
Also, Sheriff Roush gave a PowerPoint presentation concerning Jail Revenue.  The Department of Corrections has given him the authorization to add 18 beds to the jail.  This will increase the jail capacity from 61 beds to 79 beds.  With this increase of beds he will be able to house inmates from other counties at $35 per day.  This would be an increase in revenue of $127,000.  Sheriff Roush’s presentation included a breakdown of inmate costs and fair wages, staffing solutions and the net profit.  Sheriff Roush received a quote from Southern Indiana Steel, Inc to install the beds of $10,710.  Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the purchase of the inmate beds from Southern Indiana Steel, Inc for $10,710.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and motion passed.  

Stacy Brown, Extension Educator, came before the Council for approval to purchase a new copier.  The current copier is outdated and parts are not available to repair. She is able to use $1,500 already available in her budget, therefore will only need an additional $3,265.    Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the purchase of the new copier from Hoosier Business Machines for $4,756.  Councilman Gibson made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the following transfer from General Fund, Extension, Supplies, Office Supplies-$63.80 to General Fund, Extension, Other Services & Charges, Postage-$63.80.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Councilwoman Gee made motion to approve an Additional Appropriation from Public Safety LOIT County Share, Capital Outlay, Equipment-$2,342.  Councilwoman McFeaters made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve an Additional Appropriation from the General Fund, Coroner, Personal Services, Deputy Coroner-$300 and Other Services & Charges, ISCA Due, Deputy-$75.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Councilman Albright made a motion to approve an Additional Appropriation from Riverboat Revenue Sharing, Other Services & Charges, Court Equipment-$1,627.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Tim Kinder, Martin County Alliance, came before the Council to review the Statement of Benefits (CF-1) submitted by the companies with abatements.  A discussion followed on each company.  Councilman Wininger made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Wagbaugh Property, LLC.  Councilwoman Gee made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman Gee made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Martin County Two, LLC.  Councilman Gibson made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the CF-1 for WestGate Five, LLC.  Councilman Wininger made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilwoman McFeaters made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Martin County One, LLC.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Stiles made a motion to approve the CF-1 for WestGate Six, LLC.  Councilman Wininger made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Gibson made a motion to approve the CF-1 for United States Gypsum Company.   Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Councilman Albright made a motion to approve the CF-1 for Indian Creek Quarries, LLC.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  Kinder also advised the Council of an upcoming announcement in late July.  They will be receiving invitations.  
The Council set Budget Hearings for Tuesday, September 5, 2017 and Wednesday, September 6, 2017 beginning each day at 8:30am.  The Council will have a short meeting prior the beginning of the hearings on Tuesday, September 5, 2017.  

Councilman Wininger made motion to appoint August Bauer and Larry Fellers to PTABOA.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  

Highway Superintendent Leo Padgett, Commissioner President Paul R. George and Commissioner Dan J. Gregory came before the Council to discuss hourly wage increases for the Highway Department employees.   Superintendent Padgett presented the Council with a breakdown of proposed increases.  A discussion followed.  Councilman Albright made motion to approve the hourly increase of the Mechanic from $16.75/hr to $18.75/hr and the Operator w/o CDL (Train King Operator) from $14.16/hr to $15.76/hr.  Councilman Stiles made the second.  The motion did not pass following a 3-4 vote.  Councilman Albright, Councilman Stiles and Councilman Gibson all voted in favor of the raised with Councilman Summers, Councilman Wininger, Councilwoman Gee and Councilwoman McFeaters voting in opposition.  Councilman Wininger then made a motion to approve the hourly increase of the Operator w/o CDL (Terrain King Operator) from $14.16/hr to $15.76/hr.  Councilman Albright made the second.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The wage increase will be effective Tuesday, June 06, 2017.  Auditor Roush will have a Salary & Wage Ordinance at the next meeting.  A lengthy discussion transpired with the Council requesting Job Descriptions for the Operators w/CDL and Truck Drivers.  
Auditor Roush submitted an invitation to the Council to the State Board of Accounts called Council meeting on Saturday, June 24, 2017 in Shelbyville, Indiana.  

Auditor Roush submitted the Tourism Report on behalf of Jim Stoughton.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:57 pm with a motion made by Councilman Wininger and seconded by Councilwoman Gee.  All were in favor and the motion passed.   The next Council meeting will be held Monday, July 10, 2017.  The Courthouse will be closed on Monday, July 3, 2017 and Tuesday, July 4, 2017.  
________________________________

____________________________________
 C. Richard Summers



Randy L. Wininger
_________________________________  
___________________________________
M. Lynn Gee




J. Keith Gibson
_______________________________

____________________________________
Warren D. Albright



Barbara McFeaters
_______________________________ 



James A. Stiles









ATTEST:  ____________________________________

    January L. Roush, Martin County Auditor

Martin


County








